# Raising the Roof

Developing a Youth Sexuality Education Program while Adopting a Mental Health Promotion Approach



## Raising the Roof

## Developing a Youth Sexuality Education Program while Adopting a Mental Health Promotion Approach



Photo by: Chris Abbass

The Cape Breton Wellness Centre University College of Cape Breton 1999

**Funded by: Health Canada** 

Our mission is to help the people of Canada maintain and improve their health.

Health Canada

For additional copies, please contact: Publications Health Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9

Tel: (613) 954-5995 Fax: (613) 941-5366

This document is also available on the internet at the following address, listed under the category "Publications": http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/pphb-dgspsp/

#### Correspondence:

Division of Sexual Health Promotion and STD Prevention and Control Bureau of HIV/AIDS, STD and TB Centre for Infectious Disease Prevention and Control Address Locator: 1907A4, Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario Canada K1A 0K9

Fax: (613) 952-0844

Ce document est aussi offert en français sous le titre: Faire sauter le plafond: l'élaboration d'un programme d'éducation sexuelle qui incorpore la promotion de la santé mentale

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of Health Canada.

© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada 1999 as represented by the Minister of Health.

Cat. No. H39-585/2001E ISBN 0-662-30709-7

## **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgement · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1
Introduction · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3
■ The Project · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3
■ The Goal · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3
■ History of the Project · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3
Mental Health Promotion · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5
Sexual and Reproductive Health · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	7
Profiles · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	9
■ Cape Breton Situation · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	9
• Whitney Pier Youth Club · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	10
Advisory Committee · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	11
■ Coordinator · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	12
■ Cape Breton Wellness Centre · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	13
Needs Assessment Phase · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	15
Consultation with Youth	15
■ Project Components and Methods · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	17
Implementation · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	19
Sexuality Education Sessions · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	19
■ Information Blitz · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	21
Journal Writing	22
Popular Theatre · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	23
Mental Health Promotion · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	24
Evaluation · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	27
Self-Report and Feedback · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	27
<ul> <li>Evaluating Changes in Mental Health Status</li> </ul>	28
Overall Evaluation · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	29
■ Barriers · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	31
■ Two Month Post Program Follow-Up · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	32

Summary and Conclusion · · · · · · 35					
Referer	References····· 37				
Bibliog	raphy · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	38			
Append	lices				
• A	Advisory Group: Terms of Reference·····	39			
• B	Program Coordinator: Job Description · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	41			
• C	Workplans for Sexuality Education Sessions · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	43			
• D	Evaluation Strategy · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	53			
• E	Evaluation Questions for Sexuality Education Sessions · · · · · · · · · ·	55			
• F	Evaluation Questions on Other Program Components · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	57			
• G	Mental Health Promotion · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	59			
• H	Mental Health Status: Self-Esteem and Sense of Mastery · · · · · · · ·	61			
• 1	Work Plan· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	63			

## **Acknowledgments**

The achievements and goal of this project would not have been realized without the contribution of many individuals.

Special recognition goes to Health Canada's Sexual and Reproductive Health Unit, which funded this project, and the manager of the unit, Christine Reissmann. We would also like to thank Natacha Joubert of the Mental Health Promotion Unit. These two individuals offered support, guidance and advice.

We would also like to acknowledge with gratitude the support and guidance of our own advisory committee. Special thanks goes to Janet Bickerton of the Cape Breton Wellness Centre, who managed the project with professionalism and passion; Cathie Penny of Planned Parenthood Cape Breton, who generously shared information and advice; Debra Walsh of the AIDS Coalition of Cape Breton and Sharp Advice Needle Exchange, for her inspiration and experience; Gordie Gosse, director of the Whitney Pier Youth Club, for opening the doors of the club to us, supporting the project and sharing his knowledge and expertise with us; Cathy MacDougall of the Gambling Helpline, for her expertise in mental health promotion; and Jane Spencer and Lori Hodder of Public Health Eastern Region, for sharing many of the educational materials used throughout the project.

Thanks also to Bernadette Gillis Collier of CanScribe for helping us create and edit our final report. Your background and skills were just what we needed.

We cannot say enough about our project coordinator. The advisory committee was extremely fortunate to find the unique combination of strengths that is Lynn Knott. She was an innovative and skilled facilitator, as well as a good friend to and passionate advocate on behalf of all the youth involved in the project. In the words of one participant, "Lynn is the greatest."

Of course, our biggest 'Thank You!' goes to the youth of the Whitney Pier Youth Club for their enthusiastic participation in the project. They knew what they wanted and went out and got it. They are the experts!

## Introduction

#### The Project

In the early months of 1999, a unique education program was carried out at the Whitney Pier Youth Club in Sydney, Nova Scotia. The approach of the program was twofold in nature. Obviously the principal aim of the program was to educate the youth involved about their sexuality and to encourage healthier choices and practices in this area. A second consideration was to design a project that would adopt and demonstrate the principles of mental health promotion, and evaluate whether or not the mental health promotion approach would enhance the effectiveness of the sexuality education.

#### The Goal

To develop a sexuality education model while adopting the mental health promotion approach.

#### **History of the Project**

The Cape Breton Wellness Centre initiated discussions with an ad hoc community group about the possibility of a mental health promotion project for industrial Cape Breton as early as September 1997. The community group included representatives from government and grassroots organizations who shared an interest in this

emerging perspective in mental health.

NEW BRUNSWICK PRINCE EDWARD Cape Breton Island

NOVA SCOTIA

Atlantic Ocean

At the same time, the Wellness Centre was hearing from the staff at local youth centres that there was a need for effective sexuality education among teens. Although attempts had been made to address this need, it was felt that the traditional guest lecturer approach had not been effective. The young people who had attended the sessions were bored and the information had not significantly changed their behaviour. The staff from the youth centres emphasized that the issues relating to responsible sexuality were intimately connected with a young

person's self-esteem, sense of worth and decision-making abilities, and were potentially complicated by alcohol and drug abuse. They believed that in order to be successful, any new programs in sexuality education would have to be creative and, above all, participatory in nature. It was these considerations that led the Wellness Centre to recommend that the ad hoc committee make the creation of a sexuality education program its mental health promotion project.

The Cape Breton Wellness Centre convened a meeting of community stakeholders in July, 1998. This group included members from the previous ad hoc committee as well as representatives from: the Canadian Mental Health Association, Public Health Services, Planned Parenthood Cape Breton, AIDS Coalition of Cape Breton, Sharp Advice Needle Exchange, the Department of Community Services and the directors of the Whitney Pier Youth Club and the Sydney Kinsmen Youth Centre Society. The new committee was excited about the project. It was agreed that the members from the various organizations would act as resource persons as the project unfolded, but a smaller working group would actually guide the project, consulting with the others as the need arose. Youth would be involved in all aspects of the design, implementation and evaluation of the program.

A proposal was developed by the Cape Breton Wellness Centre and presented to both the Mental Health Promotion and Sexual and Reproductive Health Units of Health Canada. The proposed project would utilize the mental health promotion approach in the design and delivery of a sexuality education program. Representatives from both units were enthusiastic, and the program was ultimately funded by the Sexual and Reproductive Health Unit.

## **Mental Health Promotion**

Mental health

promotion – the process

of enhancing the capacity

of individuals and

communities to take

control over their lives

and improve their

mental health.

In June, 1996, the Centre of Health Promotion at the University of Toronto and the Mental Health Promotion Unit of Health Canada convened an international workshop to consider the topic of mental health promotion. Workshop participants arrived at the following definitions of mental health and mental health promotion:

- **Mental health** is the capacity of each and all of us to feel, think and act in ways that enhance our ability to enjoy life and deal with the challenges we face. It is a positive sense of emotional and spiritual well-being that respects the importance of culture, equity, social justice, interconnections and personal dignity.
- **Mental health promotion** is the process of enhancing the capacity of individuals and communities to take control over their lives and improve their mental health. Mental health promotion uses strategies that foster supportive environments and individual resilience, while showing respect for culture, equity, social justice, interconnections and personal dignity (Raeburn & Joubert, 1997).

Central to these definitions are the concepts of **individual resilience** and **supportive environments**. Every person faces challenges and adversity. Our ability to deal with the negative realities of our lives, our ability to bounce back (or not bounce back) from pain and sorrow, is what ultimately determines our mental health. This resiliency is closely connected to our sense of personal control over our lives and the development of this sense depends upon supportive environments — environments which help people develop their self-esteem, coping skills, social support and emotional well-being.

The Whitney Pier Youth Club is one such supportive environment. As one of the program's participants said: "You can come here and you are at home. You are not made fun of and you fit like a glove."

In the first needs assessment meeting with youth, participants were introduced to the definitions from the Toronto conference. The young people found the language of these statements overly technical and confusing. They reformulated the definitions into the following five statements, which they felt best captured their understanding of mental health promotion and how they would like to see them implemented in the project:

• Need to feel good inside and good in your environment

Youth said they felt comfortable at the youth club, that they were treated with respect and equality and that they were free to speak their minds.

## • Need to feel empowered and encouraged The teens said staff at the Whitney Pier club already encouraged them with comments like "good job," "great idea" and "you can do it."

- Need to feel free to make their own choices and take responsibility for the choices they make
  - The participants had already helped create the centre's rules and they understood the reasons for them and the consequences of not following them.
- Need to be able to get the information they need to make personal choices
   Youth expressed frustration that they were limited in their access to services
   and wanted the project to help them reduce barriers between themselves and
   information.
- Need to know yourself and be comfortable with yourself and accept
  yourself you must be allowed to be yourself to have the above
  The young people said they were frustrated when their need to express
  themselves was limited by others. They hoped the project would help them
  to develop even greater self-expression.

These statements and observations indicate that there is a natural understanding of the conditions that promote mental health, even if it is not recognized or labelled mental health promotion. Indeed, during the course of this project it became clear that many grassroots, community organizations like the Whitney Pier Youth Club are already practising mental health promotion techniques while other institutions still struggle to understand the concept and put it into practice.

#### Notes

Young people have a natural understanding of the conditions that promote mental health.

## **Sexual and Reproductive Health**

Young people do take risk and test limits.

The link between the economic environment and mental health is well understood. The other broad determinants of health include social factors such as social status, social support, work environment, physical health and access to health services. Sexual and reproductive health is affected by these factors too. Health Canada pointed to the relationship in its *Report From Consultations on a Framework for Sexual and Reproductive Health* which included these findings:

- Earlier initiation into sexual activity and riskier sexual practices are high among youth in lower socioeconomic groups.
- Teenagers who live in the lowest income neighbourhoods have birth rates nearly five times higher than those in the highest income neighbourhoods.
- Social status influences the degree of control people have over their lives.
- A lack of power and equal status in society can make it difficult to participate fully in relationships and make healthy choices regarding sexual and reproductive health. Social status also influences access to health care.
- Social and emotional support from families, friends and communities is
  associated with better sexual and reproductive health. Community and peer
  support are also important in the prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted disease because they provide the context of values, norms, expectations
  and reinforcements within which healthy choices about sexual behaviour are
  made.
- Lower education levels are associated with early onset of sexual activity and lower rates of contraceptive use.

- People's knowledge, attitudes, intentions and skills are key determinants of healthy choices about sex, sexuality and reproduction. Personal capacities such as coping skills, sense of control, self-esteem and competence are strongly linked with overall health and are key contributors to sexual and reproductive health.
- As part of their development, young people do take risks and test limits.
   However, if they have a good sense of their own worth and strong coping and decision-making skills, they will be better able to assess risks and reduce the potential for harm.

Young people with a good sense of their own worth and strong coping and decision-making skills will be better able to access risks and reduce the potential for harm.

N	otes
1 4	$\mathbf{o}$

### **Profiles**

#### **Cape Breton Situation**

It is well-known that Cape Breton's resource based economy has experienced a long period of decline. Estimates of unemployment range from an official figure of approximately 25% to unofficial estimates of 45 and even 50%. There are indications that its traditionally close-knit communities and families are experiencing deterioration. There are measurable increases in crime, drug use, alcohol abuse, teen pregnancy, suicide and family violence. The number of families on social assistance is on the rise as jobs and unemployment benefits dry up. Significant numbers of Cape Bretoners have moved elsewhere in Canada in search of work.

Children cannot help but be affected by the socioeconomic stressors acting on families and friends. Recent studies suggest that a sense of helplessness and hopelessness is overtaking Canadian youth. Health Canada's *Population Mental Health in Canada* (1998) reports an alarming trend: Canadian teens (ages 14-20) are least likely to be happy and interested in life. This is a complete switch from earlier data which showed teens as the happiest segment of Canadian society. The study concluded that:

Mental ill-health is now concentrated among the young, raising the possibility
of life-long problems for the current cohort of youth; and



• The social and economic conditions that foster positive mental health are continuing to deteriorate, while trends include *increases in* child poverty, income disparities, involuntary part-time work, and single-parent families; *declines in* labour market participation by youth, the numbers of secure full-time weekday jobs, the availability of mental health professionals, and expenditures on health, welfare and education.

#### **Whitney Pier Youth Club**

Whitney Pier is a culturally diverse, working-class neighbourhood that grew up around the Sydney steel mill over the course of the last century. Its youth club is housed in a small building across from the junior high school. The age of the young people attending the centre ranges from 8 to 18 years, with older teens attending primarily after school and in the evenings. The young people who visit it daily describe it as their, "home away from home," and the staff as, "family."

It was established six years ago as a drop-in centre where young people could play games like pool and Nintendo. It quickly became clear, however, that local youth were interested in more diverse activities as well, and staff changed the programming in accordance with their suggestions. Their artwork decorates the walls and their fund-raising activities buy the extras like the centre's television set.

The breakfast program at the Whitney Pier Youth Club feeds approximately 30 children each day, the lunch program as many as 40. After school the youth can participate in tutoring programs, art classes, computer studies, exercise sessions and snack breaks. There is also a community garden maintained by the youth themselves. Members of the community volunteer on a regular basis.

The participation and interaction of youth, staff and community at the Whitney Pier Youth Club is mental health promotion in action at a grassroots level. The club encourages creative participation in decision-making, particularly among its youth, and it validates those contributions in the context of a supportive and welcoming environment. By utilizing this approach, staff have been enormously successful in recruiting youth and retaining their participation. As one youth member put it: "Eight to eighteen, we're all the same."

The club's staff wear many hats, from counsellor to family crisis intervention worker to sexuality educator. Local youth were confiding in them about pregnancy scares, multiple partners and lack of proper birth control. It was this situation that led staff to cooperate with the other community partners on the joint sexuality education and mental health promotion project they hoped would make a difference.

The conditions for launching a mental health promotion initiative already existed at the Whitney Pier Youth Club, and the program stood a much greater chance of success here than with unacquainted teens in unfamiliar surroundings. The club's

The participation and interaction of the youth, staff and community at the Whitney Pier Youth Club is mental health promotion in action at a grassroots level.

youth enjoyed a high degree of trust and comfort, and were already familiar with the participatory process. This project would build on that foundation.

#### **Advisory Committee**

As described in the introduction of this report, community agencies from industrial Cape Breton were well represented on the advisory committee, and certain members — Planned Parenthood, AIDS Coalition — participated directly in the educational sessions.

The advisory committee acted in an advisory capacity to the Cape Breton Wellness Centre and the program coordinator throughout the project. Its members provided professional advice about sexuality and mental health promotion, and shared their knowledge about current literature, programs and community resources (for advisory group terms of reference, see Appendix A).

The group met every two weeks at the club, giving the community partners a feel for the environment itself. In addition to the regular meetings, the coordinator called on members of the committee as their expertise was required. Members supplied her with educational materials used throughout the program, as well as invaluable advice and support.

The project was consistent with the principles of community development, a model that responds to the needs of a community and allows the members of that community to direct the initiatives themselves. For this reason it was important that the members of the advisory committee be people who understood and were comfortable working within the community development approach.

Originally it was thought that youth would be integrated into the advisory committee if and when a strong need existed for direct consultation. For a variety of reasons, this aspect of the plan was abandoned. It was felt that the needs, ideas and thoughts of youth were well represented at this level by the club's director and the project coordinator. The committee also had concerns about overburdening youth with administrative meetings. Furthermore, because the committee was involved in ongoing discussions about the implementation and evaluation of mental health promotion in the context of this pilot program, members worried that these discussions would confuse the youth participants about the goals of the project as they understood them. It was also felt, however, that youth involvement would certainly be important in a similar project of longer duration.

#### Coordinator

Youth were to play the biggest role in design, implementation and evaluation of the program, but the advisory committee and the staff at the Whitney Pier Youth Club recognized it was critical to choose a coordinator who could work with the teens to bring their ideas to fruition. The committee sought a person who was a highly-skilled facilitator with a background in community development. The coordinator would have to work well with youth, be willing to involve them in every aspect of the program, and have a high comfort level with the subject matter. The person chosen to coordinate the program would need to maintain the atmosphere of trust and foster the sense of youth ownership that already existed at the Whitney Pier Youth Club. In this respect the committee, and the youth participating in the project.

In this respect the committee, and the youth participating in the project, were very fortunate. They were able to hire and work with a unique person who combined all these strengths and abilities (for coordinator's job description, see Appendix B).

In the course of this sexuality education and mental health promotion project, the coordinator identified several key components she felt were critical for building trust:

- listening and hearing youth know they have been heard when their ideas are acted upon
- honesty and openness a facilitator must be willing to give a part of herself/ himself, to share experiences and to answer questions as honestly as possible
- working side by side the coordinator must work side by side with youth to make things happen, implementing their ideas and learning from the successes and/or failures
- building a relationship with each youth the coordinator must genuinely care about the individual participants and take the time to talk to each one about their concerns
- respecting the decisions of youth the coordinator must avoid imposing his/her opinions on youth and act as their advocate with adults.

It is clear that facilitating a project of this kind is not for everyone. The hours are erratic — the coordinator must be very available to youth and committee members. The position requires a person who is willing to open herself/himself up to participants, but also set and respect boundaries on personal issues.

Above all, the coordinator must be a genuine person who cares about the project and youth involved. The challenges are great, but the rewards are many.

### **Cape Breton Wellness Centre**

The Cape Breton Wellness Centre is situated at the University College of Cape Breton. The aim of the Wellness Centre is to enable individuals and communities within Cape Breton to increase control over and improve their health. The Wellness Centre activities fall within four domains: academic programming in the area of wellness; fitness and active living; research; and community health promotion. The sexuality education and mental health promotion project fell under the community health promotion domain of the Wellness Centre. The Centre initiated the project and played a management and administrative role throughout.

## **Needs Assessment Phase**

#### Consultation With Youth

Twenty youth were present at the first meeting in January. Over the next few sessions that number would gradually increase to a fairly consistent 35. Interestingly, the mix of males and females was roughly half-and-half — often more females than males attend. The large majority of the participants ranged in age from 14 to 18, but a few participants were as young as 11.

The immediate concerns expressed by the youth were related to safe sex and the availability of condoms, and access to confidential health services. Youth complained that while safe sex was widely promoted, lack of money and concerns about privacy kept them from purchasing condoms in local stores. The sentiment expressed was that, "Everyone will know." They also complained that the medical clinic in Whitney Pier did not book appointments and teens felt their confidentiality was violated by having to wait. "It's fine if you can get to Sydney, but you are not going to line up to see a doctor (in Whitney Pier) unless it is very critical," commented one participant.

In order to gauge the areas of sexuality education most important to the project's participants, the following questionnaire was administered:

- Where have you learned most things about sexuality?
- Do your parents talk to you about sexuality?
- Do you think your parents need some help in learning how to talk to you about sexuality?
- What is your biggest concern about sexuality?
- What could we do to help you?

Approximately one third of the youth present cited television as their source of information about sexuality, another third cited friends and acquaintances, and

another third cited parents. Roughly half said their parents did not discuss sex with them, but surprisingly almost all said they did not think their parents needed help in this area. Slightly more than half of the participants said pregnancy was their greatest concern about sex. The others pointed to AIDS and STDs. All were in agreement that the greatest benefit the program could provide was information about youth services available to them.

The coordinator then facilitated a general discussion about teen sexuality using facts from Nova Scotia's study Just Loosen Up and Keep Talking. The youth identified points of agreement and disagreement. That study described parents as the most positive, straightforward, non-judgmental and trustworthy sources of sexuality information, but 32% of the study's 220 respondents said their parents were either silent or unhelpful. The youth of the Whitney Pier Youth Club described their parents as the last people they would seek out for such a discussion because parents were uncomfortable viewing their children as sexual beings. Seventy-nine percent of the teens contributing to the provincial study identified themselves as sexually active and three-quarters described the experience as positive. The Sydney teens generally agreed with these figures. They also agreed that large numbers of youth (57% according to the survey) only used condoms and birth control sporadically. The prevailing attitude, according to the Whitney Pier youth, was that disease and pregnancy would happen to someone else, not them. Disturbingly, a large number of youth agreed with a finding that teens would not want to seek help for assault and abuse, for reasons ranging from fear to embarrassment.

The definitions of mental health promotion developed by the international conference in Toronto were also introduced to the youth for discussion at this needs assessment session. They reformulated them in their own words (see page 2 of this report) and they quickly came to understand that many of the principles of mental health promotion were already at work in their club.

The five areas youth agreed they would study and discuss during the course of the program were:

- · birth control
- relationships
- planning a healthy future
- getting to know your body
- · accessibility to information and services

#### **Notes**

Immediate concerns
were related to safe sex
and the availability
of condoms, and
access to confidential
health services.

The advisory committee had been interested in involving parents in the sexuality education sessions but the youth present reacted strongly to this idea. It was their feeling that parents should definitely not attend — that it would make them less willing to express themselves openly and that the focus should stay on youth participation. Youth ownership of the process was an overriding consideration and the plan to involve parents was largely abandoned. However, on further consideration youth did decide that a parent day could be added to the schedule. Parents and other guests could attend and learn the same information as the youth in the program.

#### **Project Components and Methods**

It became clear that the young people planning the program were turned off by the guest lecturer approach, but here again the participants proved innovative. They suggested an **information blitz** with speakers invited from local agencies, but instead of allowing the guests to set the agenda, youth would submit questions and ideas to them in advance. The participants believed this would ensure that they received the information they wanted and that the sessions would remain interactive. The speakers would then be invited to attend the parent day.

The youth participants were also interested in interactive **sexuality education sessions**, facilitated by the project coordinator, where they could focus on the areas of sexuality education that particularly interested them.

Participants expressed a desire to use **popular theatre** and other creative mediums to explore what they wanted to learn. They decided to invite local dramatists to help them develop skits pertaining to sexuality and mental health. The idea of filming a video was discussed. Youth chose to make **journal writing** another part of the learning experience. The fifth component, an active use of the principles of **mental health promotion** would be part and parcel of each session.

The participants were increasingly enthusiastic as they saw their plans taking shape — they were even excited by and took charge of all the practical issues like organizing seating, providing snacks and thanking their guests. The coordinator saw an increasing cheerfulness and confidence as their plans progressed.

## **Implementation**

#### **Sexuality Education Sessions**

The subjects of these interactive sessions were chosen by the youth participants. The project coordinator created the format and activities used to explore the topics (for outlines of the session plans, see Appendix C). The following is a brief description of each session:

#### · Accessibility to information and services

This remained a top priority for participants. They knew the present program would end eventually and they wanted to know where they could continue to receive help as needed. They searched through directories and talked to guidance counselors and teachers about various agencies, and then presented the information they gathered to the group as a whole.

#### · Birth control

Another of the sexuality education sessions focused on the various methods of birth control. It began with a discussion of myths and realities about contraception and the differences between male and female attitudes toward birth control were explored. The session included a 'how to use a condom' exercise and as homework participants were asked to find out where condoms were available in their community.

#### • Planning a healthy future

This session explored and worked on developing positive thinking, personal control, communication and decision making. The participants would explore situations where negative thinking was overcome, where control was taken (or surrendered) and where choices were made and problems were solved. They were also asked to consider past decisions relating to their own



sexuality, and to further consider why they had made those choices and what choices they might make now in the same situations.

#### Relationships

Youth examined the pressures related to dating as well as issues relating to love, partner intimacy and commitment. A dating 'bill of rights' was discussed, with youth contributing changes and additions. The teens considered and rated aspects of a healthy relationship and were asked to rate them in order of importance. Masculine and feminine stereotypes were explored too.

#### Getting to know your body

The physical changes in a teen's body — what is normal and healthy — was the subject of this session. The coordinator asked youth to help her generate a list of the personal issues that related to sexual maturation — self-consciousness, sexual desire, mood swings, peer pressure, confusion, personal identity, etc.

The coordinator employed a wide range of techniques to explore these topics with participants, including brainstorming, handouts, individual worksheets, true and false exercises, question and answer periods, and small and large group discussions. The aims of mental health promotion were consistently considered and pursued through each session. For example, youth had identified access to information and services as a priority. The coordinator knew she could readily supply the needed information, but she also realized this would be a short-term solution and would not develop the self-help and coping skills the project sought to promote in its participants. Instead she encouraged youth to seek out the information for themselves by looking through phone books and directories, collecting written materials and speaking with parents, teachers and guidance counselors. After two weeks, participants shared their information with the group as a whole. Based on this search the participants identified five local organizations they wanted to learn more about and made plans to invite representatives from each to their information blitz.

The response to these sexuality education sessions was very positive. Participants felt reassured about the changes they were experiencing physically and became aware of issues relating to health and safety. "I never knew there were so many things I had to be careful about," noted one teen. They learned a lot about relationships, and respecting themselves and others. "I won't pressure my girlfriend anymore," wrote one teen. They rated the learning environment

and teaching methods very highly. "Everyone felt comfortable and free to ask questions."

The coordinator observed that youth are truly interested in issues that affect their lives and futures. They participated actively in discussions of very personal issues and offered support and advice to each other throughout. The discussions were quite free-ranging, but the coordinator found that having a work plan to follow helped to keep the discussion on track.

#### **Information Blitz**

The information blitz and sexual education sessions were interconnected, with project participants bringing the information and/or skills they had learned at one meeting into the context of the next. The five organizations the youth of the Whitney Pier Youth Club chose to invite to the blitz were:

AIDS Coalition of Cape Breton and Sharp Advice Needle Exchange
 Youth chose this agency because of fears about AIDS and other STDs. They
 wanted to learn how to limit their risk. They also had questions about
 homosexuality.

#### • Crisis Intervention — Cape Breton Regional Hospital

The teens recognized they might need the services of crisis intervention if they suffered an assault or rape, or more generalized mental distress, but they had no idea of how to access its services.

#### Planned Parenthood Cape Breton

The centre's youth had heard that this organization offered free pregnancy tests and advice on birth control.

#### Ann Terry Women's Employment Outreach

The project's participants wanted to counteract pessimism about the future. They wanted to learn to cope with economic stressors and consider plans for their futures, so a session on career planning was added to the blitz.

#### Sydney Youth Health Centre

This teen health clinic is in downtown Sydney, several miles from Whitney Pier. The youth in this program had heard about it but had only a vague idea of the services offered there.



Youth had a marked preference and enthusiasm for speakers who were open and frank with them about all issues relating to sexuality, and who were willing to answer any question to the best of their ability.

The participants integrated mental health considerations into the discussions and many of their questions required their guests to do so as well. They gave high marks to speakers they felt had adapted their terminology and presentation to a younger audience. Regarding the speaker from Planned Parenthood, one participant remarked, "She was great — she really understands us and talks in our language." The representative from the AIDS Coalition developed a concrete plan to supply the youth of the Whitney Pier Youth Club with condoms. The teens were amazed by the range of services offered at the Sydney Youth Health Centre and many have visited the office as a result.

The importance of making youth comfortable, of communicating with youth on their level, cannot be stressed enough. The participants in this project actually said they would probably avoid one of the organizations they learned about because its representative at the information blitz seemed distant and unhelpful.

Of the five speakers at the information blitz, three attended the parent day. Approximately 50 youth showed up, but less than half a dozen parents. The teens told the coordinator they knew it would be this way, although most admitted they had not specifically invited their own parents. One grateful parent, however, told the coordinator that she and her son were having difficulties and when he asked her to attend, she dropped everything else just to be there with him.

Overall the participants rated the blitz highly and were impressed by the services that were available to them in the industrial area. Attendance was very good because youth had submitted their questions in advance and knew their issues would very likely be addressed. The coordinator did not set an agenda for these sessions. The blitz demonstrated that teens are the experts on what they want and need to learn.

#### **Journal Writing**

At the suggestion of the project coordinator, youth at the Whitney Pier Youth Club also chose to make writing in private journals a part of this learning experience. The coordinator encouraged the project's participants to use the journals after each session, and in between sessions as well, to reflect on their experiences, their insights, their fears and their questions. It was also a forum for considering their own participation

#### **Notes**

The importance of making youth comfortable, of communicating with youth on their level, cannot be stressed enough.

From the very beginning youth expressed an interest in using theatre, music and poetry as learning tools and as a means of expression.

in the process and how well the program was meeting its mental health promotion aims.

Most participants had never kept a journal before, but it quickly became their favourite part of the program. Comments ranged from, "It helps you keep track of what you are learning," to "I could write whatever I wanted and no one would ever see it." Some teens included drawings and poetry in their journals. Participants were very concerned about keeping the journals private. They did not want to take them home for this reason. Instead, the journals were held in complete confidence in a locked box at the club. The only keys were held by the coordinator and one trusted youth chosen by the participants. Code names were also employed during the project to provide a degree of anonymity for participants when writing in their journals, contributing to the suggestion box or completing surveys. The idea of using code names was very popular, although to what extent it protected identity was highly questionable since participants found it fun to use their code names quite freely.

The project purchased durable, hard cover journals for the youth, and kept pencils and sharpeners on hand. The coordinator reminded youth of the journals frequently and also made suggestions of issues they might wish to write about. She never asked to see what the young people wrote in their journals, but occasionally they would share sections with her. "I liked being able to write down what I was feeling," said one participant.

#### **Popular Theatre**

From the very beginning youth expressed an interest in using theatre, music and poetry as learning tools and as a means of expression. The coordinator arranged for a local dramatist skilled in popular theatre to facilitate a couple of introductory sessions. Their interest confirmed, six more popular theatre sessions were added to the March roster.

In spite of the initial enthusiasm, many youth were naturally shy about performing in front of their peers. In keeping with the open-door policy, youth were allowed to participate in or simply observe the sessions. The coordinator noticed, however, that many of those who stood on the sidelines eventually moved closer and finally joined in the activities. Low speaking voices eventually grew louder and more confident. Youth found the theatre games highly enjoyable. They were laughing, hugging and sharing stories.

Youth chose to explore very serious topics through the popular theatre sessions. They wrote their ideas on a flipchart and then quietly gauged the reaction of their peers to the suggestions. Topics included safe sex, gay bashing, violence in young women, date rape, AIDS, cheating on your partner, teen pregnancy, drug abuse, suicide and depression.

The young people really felt they had greater insight as a result of playing roles in skits about these issues. "It was weird doing a skit about gay bashing, but it really opened my eyes," commented one teen. It was a lot of fun too. "The games are great. Can we do this again soon?" Another said, "I had so much fun watching my friends act out skits and do the sculptures." A Friday evening coffeehouse where the teens performed their skits, poetry and music rounded off the program.

Several teens took responsibility for videotaping the skits the participants created. This in-house video crew also participated in a unique learning experience at UCCB. They spent time with staff at the university's audiovisual department editing their materials and creating a video they will submit to Health Canada as part of the project.

The coordinator observed that it is important that the person facilitating popular theatre for youth have previous experience working with youth. Such a facilitator needs to adapt his/her language, formats and games to youth, and have a clear understanding of the objectives and expectations of the project and its participants.

#### **Mental Health Promotion**

The mental health promotion approach was an integral part of this project. Its principles were woven into the fabric of the entire program. During the course of the project, evaluation tools were being developed and administered with an eye to determining if in fact:

- The mental health promotion approach was actually utilized, and
- The approach had an impact on the effectiveness of the sexuality education programming.

As mentioned earlier in this report, youth were introduced to the concepts of mental health promotion in their first meeting with the project coordinator. It was clear they had a gut reaction to the concepts.

#### **Notes**

The mental health promotion approach was an integral part of this project.

Journal writing was . . . an important activity with respect to mental health promotion.

They developed five statements about mental health and its promotion in which issues like self-esteem, supportive environments, empowerment, decision-making, taking responsibility and self-acceptance were addressed. It was critical that youth understood mental health promotion and its place in this project since they would play a key role in evaluating how successfully the approach was implemented.

The concepts of mental health promotion are inseparable from any discussion of sexuality or relationships, but the coordinator and advisory committee worked hard to ensure they were deliberately integrated into each and every session and activity. Many of the activities in the sexuality education sessions were interactive — from brainstorming to discussions to question and answer periods — **on subjects they had chosen**. Individual worksheets encouraged participants to consider issues in the context of their own lives: e.g., choices they had made about their own sexuality, listing conscious and unconscious decisions from the previous day, positive and negative aspects of previous relationships, etc. The guests at the information blitz were chosen by youth and the format of the sessions was designed by them. The popular theatre sessions also centred on topics chosen by them and was a highly personal medium of expression.

After each session, the coordinator led a discussion aimed at determining to what extent mental health promotion principles had been utilized that evening. She tried to judge what protective factors had been enhanced and what risk factors had been reduced. Her questions attempted to discover:

- Whether or not the participants felt their sense of empowerment had been enhanced
- Whether or not they felt encouraged or accepted
- Whether or not they were made to feel comfortable expressing themselves
- Whether or not their issues were addressed in the context of their own lives
- Whether or not they felt respected throughout the process
- Whether or not they felt an enhanced sense of well-being as a result of the session

Journal writing was of course an important activity with respect to mental health promotion. It was expected the reflections and insights of youth recorded there would be very important when evaluation questionnaires were administered. These questionnaires and the components of mental health the evaluation committee chose to focus on will be discussed in the next section of this report.

Initial feedback from youth suggested that they did feel encouraged and validated throughout the program. "I am really happy to be involved in the project," commented one participant. Another said, "I learned to like myself more." They could see changes in themselves as well. "I now know I am able to make difficult decisions by myself," noted one teen. "My self-esteem has gotten much better," said another.

The coordinator observed that in the beginning youth were very uncertain about the project. They quickly came to see she was not a teacher, but truly a facilitator, and that they were largely in control of the program. Over time uncertainty changed to confidence and even the most reserved participants ended up wearing the tee shirts the Whitney Pier youth had designed with pride. The slogan read:

"Everything about me is . . . perfect."

N	otes
1 74	ULCO

## **Evaluation**

Evaluation of the report was based on self-report, both written and verbal.

#### Self-Report and Feedback

The sexuality education and mental health promotion project carried out at the Whitney Pier Youth Club was initiated by a group of community partners. In accordance with the objectives of the project, youth were given a great deal of input into the design, implementation and evaluation of the program. The evaluation tools employed, however, were created by the coordinator and evaluation committee who were mindful of the two-pronged nature of the project — sexuality education and mental health promotion.

Evaluation of the project was based on self-report, both written and verbal. The written evaluation of participants included journal writing, contributions to the comment box at the club, feedback sheets about individual sessions and more comprehensive questionnaires administered periodically. Verbal feedback included group discussions and one-on-one conversations between youth and club staff or the coordinator. The coordinator's home number was freely available to the teens and they did call her in significant numbers.

As mentioned earlier, each session of the program was followed by a discussion in which youth were asked a series of questions that would lead them to reflect on what they had learned and how they felt their mental well-being had been affected (see Appendix D). They were also encouraged to record the same thoughts in their journals. Follow-up to each sexuality education session — which focused on topics chosen by the teens themselves — also included responding to a short evaluation form (see Appendix E).

After each major component of the program was completed (i.e., sexuality education sessions, information blitz, popular theatre) short feedback sheets aimed at evaluating the component as a whole were administered (see Appendix F). Youth were asked

to respond individually to these questions or consider them in small discussion groups and their own journals prior to filling out and returning the forms.

At the end of the project, participants were asked to fill out a questionnaire specifically targeting mental health promotion (see Appendix G). They were asked if and how the program had fostered the conditions for mental health promotion which they themselves had identified in the first session with the project coordinator — conditions like supportive environments, sense of empowerment, access to information, responsible decision-making and self-acceptance.

#### **Evaluating Changes in Mental Health Status**

The two aims of the project — sexuality education and mental health promotion — were necessarily interwoven. This was true not only in terms of the activities and sessions, but in terms of evaluation as well. The feedback tools described above focused on changes in both knowledge and mental health status. The evaluation committee also created tools aimed at evaluating changes in the mental health status of the participants

The committee knew it was unrealistic to expect a dramatic change in mental health status based on such a short-term project, but it wanted to at least attempt to measure how the youth involved felt about themselves during and following the project. Health Canada's *Population Mental Health in Canada* (1998), authored by Thomas Stephens, identified 11 measures of mental health status. The committee chose to assess two of these with regard to the mental health of the teens in the Whitney Pier project — self-esteem and sense of mastery. A positive sense of self is a fundamental element of mental health, an important resource for coping with life's challenges. Sense of mastery is the extent to which an individual believes the circumstances of life are under his or her control. Persons with a higher sense of mastery are inclined to take steps toward promoting their own well-being, whereas those with a low sense of mastery would be much less inclined to act on behalf of their own health. It was felt these concepts were generally accessible and understandable, by adults and youth, and were closely related to the aims of the project.

Early in the project, the participants were asked to respond to a series of statements about self-esteem and sense of mastery. The self-esteem form included statements like: 'You feel you have a number of good qualities' to 'All and all, you're inclined to feel you are a failure.' The sense of mastery form included statements like: 'You have little control over the things that happen to you' to 'What happens to you in the

They all felt the club and program had created a comfortable and safe environment where they could speak their minds freely. They said they had received the information they wanted, and as a result they felt enabled to make better choices.

future mostly depends on you' (see Appendix H). Youth were asked to respond by indicating that they: Strongly Agree, Agree, Disagree or Strongly Disagree. Participants would be asked to respond to the same statements at the conclusion of the project.

An initial comparison of the two surveys indicates that both self-esteem and sense of mastery among the project's participants have increased. For example, youth responding to the self-esteem inventory initially indicated they held generally negative opinions of themselves. Seven youth now express a positive sense of self. In regard to sense of mastery, most youth stated they had little control over what happened in their lives. Six youth now indicate they feel that they have increased control, and eight youth said they feel less helplessness.

#### **Overall Evaluation**

In the evaluation strategy outlined in the second progress report for this project (see Appendix D), these areas of examination were targeted:

- Was the mental health promotion approach utilized?
- Did the mental health promotion approach have an impact on the effectiveness of the sexuality education programming?
- Were the social supports of participants strengthened?
- Did decision-making skills improve?
- Did knowledge, attitude and behaviour relating to sexuality change?
- Was youth involvement critical to the success of the project?
- What role did the community partners play in the project?

This overall evaluation was based on reviewing the results of each of the evaluation tools administered.

The responses to the mental health promotion evaluation indicate that the youth participants felt the **mental health promotion approach**, as they defined it, was utilized during the program. They all felt the club and program had created a comfortable and safe environment where they could speak their minds freely. They said they had received the information they wanted, and as a result they felt enabled to make better choices. Youth pointed to increases in confidence and self-esteem. The approach, which the Whitney Pier Youth Club was already using, appears to be a very good approach to educational programming for youth.

Participants felt strongly that the mental health promotion approach had a profound and positive **impact on the sexuality education** program. They felt that the

comfortable and supportive environment created during the sessions allowed them a real freedom of expression. It was this sense of freedom and friendship, and the fact that the program was built around their ideas, that kept youth coming back. The club's director reported that the teens loved the program, talked about it between sessions and eagerly looked forward to the next.

The support network which already existed between the club's youth when the project began was enhanced by the sexuality education program. They learned a lot more about each other over the course of three months. Other **social supports** were strengthened by participation in the program as well. Youth stated that when the project began they did not know what organizations were available to help them. As a result of the information blitz, they have met personnel from many community agencies and are now armed with information as well as contact names and phone numbers.

In their evaluations, youth indicated that many personal skills have improved as a result of participation in the program. In particular, they pointed to newly strengthened **decision-making** abilities, and an increased ability to consider the consequences of their actions when making choices. The sexuality education program also increased youth's sense of responsibility to partners. Males and females said they have a better understanding of dating and relationships, and that they will not put pressure on themselves or others anymore. Another youth expressed pride that on a recent evening she made a conscious decision to limit her drinking.

**Knowledge**, **attitude and behaviour** toward sexuality issues have all improved in the youth involved. The teens said they have benefited from the information provided during the blitz and the knowledge and insight they developed during the sexuality education and popular theatre sessions. They pointed to their personal journals as future resources. In terms of attitude, the silence about issues and information relating to sexuality has been broken. The participants said they would be more responsible when it comes to sex and relationships, that they will take more care where others' feelings are involved and that they will practice safe sex and birth control. One male is now attending the youth health centre with his girlfriend.

**Youth involvement** was a critical factor in the success of the project. From design and implementation, to setup and cleanup, to tee shirts and thank you cards, youth

Older teens felt that it would have been better if only those 14 years old and up had been involved. were involved at every level. In their evaluations, they point to their enjoyment of the youth ownership process and the open relationship they shared with the coordinator. Seeing their ideas put into action and knowing they could change and shape the program as it proceeded kept them coming back.

The project's **community partners** were a great asset to the project on many levels. They met with the coordinator every two weeks to be updated on the project and to offer support and advice. They supplied many of the materials the coordinator used in the sexuality education sessions and several members participated directly in the information blitz. It was also a learning experience for the community partners.

#### **Barriers**

The mental health promotion approach and youth ownership of the program were so well-received by participants that the coordinator and advisory committee found barriers to be few and far between. However, a few points are worth noting.

Youth stated that ringing telephones or conversations between teens while the group was in session was distracting at times. Older teens felt that it would have been better if only those 14 years old and up had been involved. It was felt by the participants and the coordinator that the younger ones (11-13) should have a separate program.

It was not always easy to find guest speakers who were familiar with the mental health promotion approach or were comfortable integrating it into their presentations, and this was true even among those with the best intentions. Furthermore, representatives from agencies with services to offer youth are not always able to tailor a presentation to youth or work within the give-and-take of a youth-owned program.

The experience of this program also showed there is still a wide gap between the institutional approach toward mental health and that of community development organizations. They differ in their emphasis, the former focusing on illness and cure, the latter on creating conditions that foster good mental health.

The development of evaluation tools proved to be another barrier, though not insurmountable. Even among those working in the field of community development there is an inexperience and a lack of knowledge about evaluative techniques. However, as the program progressed the members of the advisory committee were able to put their heads together and develop tools specific to the needs of this project and based on the input and responses of the youth.

Another unforeseen complication was the participation of parents. In the initial planning phase, the community partners wanted to involve parents in the program. The rationale was that they too might want or need the information and joint activities with their teens would increase communication on the important issues surrounding sexuality. However, youth absolutely rejected parent participation and in order to protect youth ownership of the program, not to mention continued participation, the idea was abandoned. Other studies have shown parent involvement in sexuality education programs to be successful, but generally the joint programming involves pre-teens.

#### Two Month Post Program Follow-Up

A senior sociology student from the University College of Cape Breton, Jen Fraser, was contracted to examine the results of our eight evaluations. This is her report:

I was originally hired to analyse the information from the evaluations done throughout the course of the youth sexuality education program. However, after looking through the material, I decided that the information had been sufficiently analysed, and that anything else would be redundant. As a follow up to those evaluations, I decided to conduct interviews with six participants. The interviews were carried out approximately two months after the program ended. Although this meant that participants' memories were not as "fresh" as they could have been, it allowed for the longer term (relatively speaking) effectiveness of the program to be assessed. The interview participants were selected by the Youth Centre Director, and interviews took place at the Youth Centre. The participants, three males and three females, ranged in age from 15 to 18. All interview participants were involved with the program from beginning to end.

The interviews were taped with a micro-cassette recorder, with the full knowledge and consent of the participants. They were assured that all information provided by them during the interviews would be kept confidential, that is to say, that their identities would be protected. They were also told that they did not have to answer any questions they did not wish to, or did not feel comfortable with.

The interviews were informal and unstructured. Rather than going in with a set of questions, worded in advance, I went with a set of topics to cover and worded the questions in the course of the conversation. The topics included what elements of the program (e.g. journal writing, popular theatre, etc.) had worked best for them, what had not worked, how they had felt through the course of the program, what

"School you don't want to say nothin' cause there's people there you don't know.

Here, you knew everybody, so you just — talked."

made the program work, and a comparison of this sexuality education program to the sexuality education they had received in school. This last topic in particular merits further study; although the participants did not provide lengthy responses to the questions around this topic, their answers were the most emphatic. All participants were asked essentially the same questions, although worded differently. This unstructured approach allowed the interview to take the form, as much as possible, of a casual conversation. My hope was that this would put the participants at ease and lead to more detailed responses.

During the interviews, participants identified several key factors to the success of the program, as well as several benefits of their involvement. My aim is primarily to represent, as accurately as possible, the participants' own thoughts and feelings about the program. Therefore I will quote extensively from interviews.

The first key to the success of the program identified by participants is what can best be described as a charismatic coordinator. Lynn was named by all interview participants as an essential factor in the program's success. She was described as "outgoing", "easygoing", "fun to be around", and "like a teenager". Participants also said that she made a "good first impression" because "she was just like us". They also said she "knew how to connect with us", that they "could tell her anything", and that she had a "good sense of humour". Participants also stressed that it was important to them that Lynn was non-judgmental, open, and approachable. "She doesn't put us down, she tells us what we can do to help ourselves, she doesn't ever say anything bad about, if we had a bad situation."

A second factor identified by participants was that the group involved with the program was close knit, and that they were comfortable together. Several participants said that they felt they could "talk about anything" because they all knew one another. "Everybody that was in it, we're all really good friends." This became most obvious when participants were asked to compare the youth sexuality program to the sexuality education they received in school. "School you don't want to say nothin' cause there's people there you don't know. Here, you knew everybody, so you just — talked." Other participants said they felt "free to say what you want, not worried about what other people think," and that they could "say whatever was on your mind, didn't have to hide anything."

The third factor identified by all participants was that they were in control of the program. The program focused on issues that were important to them, that they chose, and those issues were explored in ways that they valued and could relate to,

for example, through journal writing and popular theatre. "We did everything that we wanted to do, we did the things that we *liked* to do the way we wanted". When asked explicitly if this was why the program worked so well for them, all participants enthusiastically agreed.

The fourth factor identified by some, but not all, participants was convenience, that they did not have to go out of their way for the program. One participant said she was "always here anyway so it was just convenient." This suggests that any attempt to follow the lead set by this program should be carried out, if possible, within an existing youth organization. It is important to go to where teenagers already are voluntarily, rather than expecting them to go out of their way. This is also important for reasons of comfort. Sexuality is a difficult subject for most people to talk about; for educational efforts to be successful, it is essential that people be in an environment in which they feel comfortable.

All interview participants agreed that the program was a success and had helped them. Several participants emphasized the importance of having access to information to enhance their sense of empowerment. Because they feel better informed, they feel more able to make responsible decisions, and therefore more in control of their lives. Participants said that they feel "more confident" because they "know what to do in different kinds of situations".

It was clear from the interviews that information was the most important thing participants got out of the program, for example, information about birth control. As discussed above, it was clear from the interviews that participants felt more in control of their lives because they now feel they have the information necessary to make responsible decisions. When asked what element of the program they liked best, most participants identified the "info blitz". It was also made clear, however, that the sense of safety participants had in the youth centre was essential to the effectiveness of the information.

Had they not felt able to ask questions without fear of being judged or mocked, they would likely not have learned as much as they did. Few people, teenagers in particular, are eager to admit that there is anything about sex that they do not know; to do so requires a strong sense of security and comfort. I believe these basic emotional needs must be met before any sexuality education program can be successful.

Jen Fraser, Sociology Student UCCB

# **Summary and Conclusion**

After her initial consultations with the teens involved in the project, the coordinator developed a work plan that outlined eight objectives (see Appendix I). Those objectives were:

- To engage youth in identifying their ongoing sexuality education needs
- To consult with other stakeholders in regard to issues of youth sexuality and mental health
- To design learning activities that address youth needs
- To increase knowledge of youth about appropriate resources within their community
- To increase knowledge of and improve accessibility to primary health services within their community
- To heighten awareness of youth about factors that affect their mental health
- To design a plan to continue accessibility to sexuality education using a mental health promotion approach at the Whitney Pier Youth Club
- To evaluate the development of a sexuality education program while adopting a mental health promotion approach.

These objectives were referred to in the first and second progress reports, and the coordinator and the advisory committee used them as another tool to judge the progress and successes of the project.

The partners in this project are satisfied they have met these objectives (evaluation ongoing). Youth were brought together in an already existing supportive environment (the Whitney Pier Youth Club) and over the course of the first few sessions worked actively to **identify their sexuality education needs**. These were determined by youth to be birth control, relationships, planning a healthy future, knowing your own body and accessibility to information and services. It was known from the

outset that the sexuality education and mental health project would be developed around the needs identified by youth in the early sessions, but a **committee of community partners** was also consulted about issues relating to teen sexuality and mental health. They supplied educational tools, direction and advice as the need arose.

After the needs assessment phase, the sessions focused on **learning activities** that addressed the needs the youth involved had identified. Youth suggested and implemented: an information blitz with an innovative, youth-driven format; interactive sexuality education sessions utilizing a variety of teaching tools and methods; popular theatre sessions which were filmed by an in-house video crew; writing and reflecting in personal journals; and activities and discussions focusing on mental health promotion.

**Increasing knowledge of community resources** remained a top priority for youth throughout the program. They searched directories, talked to parents and school professionals, and invited speakers to their information blitz. In order to **increase knowledge of and improve accessibility to primary health services**, the teens brainstormed on ways to reduce barriers between them and those services.

In order to **heighten awareness of factors affecting mental health**, mental health concepts were actively integrated into all the discussions and activities. There was a distinct emphasis placed on how the sessions made the participants feel and/or change.

As a result of the work of the project's participants, pamphlets and publications from many of the agencies they learned about are now available at the Whitney Pier Youth Club. Their own videos are a part of this **resource library** and the club is currently seeking funding to create a staff position for a sexuality educator.

The advisory committee was called upon to develop **evaluation tools** specific to the needs of this unique project. It developed tools that could evaluate both the sexuality education and mental health promotion components — tools that were built around the youth participants' expressed needs and their concepts of mental health. The preliminary results of these tools suggest the program succeeded in its goal — to develop a sexuality education model while adopting a mental health promotion approach — and met the objectives outlined in the work plan.

## **References**

Mental Health Promotion: What is It? What Can It Become?, Natacha Joubert & John Raeburn, 1997

Directions from a National Discussion Process, Health Canada, Framework on Sexual and Reproductive Health, 1998

Population Mental Health in Canada, Mental Health Promotion Unit, Health Canada, Tom Stephens, 1998

Nova Scotia Round Table on Youth Sexual Health, Just Loosen Up and Keep Talking, 1998

# **Bibliography**

AIDS Society, 1997. Youth Health for a Change, A UNICEF Notebook on Programming for Young People's Health.

Canadian Mental Health Association, 1997. Mental Health Promotion in Practice, A Documentation of Mental Health Promotion Practices from the Canadian Mental Health Association, Divisions and Branches/Regions Across Canada.

Ellis, Diane, 1990. Reid, Gayla; Barmsley, Jan. Keeping on Track, An Evaluation Guide for Community Groups, Women's Research Center, Vancouver B.C.

Health Canada, 1999. A Report from Consultations on a Framework on Sexual and Reproductive Health.

Nova Scotia Round Table on Youth Sexual Health, 1998. Just Loosen Up and Keep Talking, Public Health and Health Promotion, Nova Scotia Department of Health.

Planned Parenthood, 1996. Just Loosen Up and Start Talking, Planned Parenthood of Nova Scotia Department of Health.

LaBonte, Ronald, 1993. Centre for Health Promotion, University of Toronto, Health and Welfare Canada, Ottawa, Ont.

Stephens, Thomas, 1998. Population Mental Health in Canada, Prepared for the Mental Health Promotion Unit, Health Canada.

UNICEF, 1997. Youth Health For a Change, A Unicef Notebook on Programming for Young People's Health and Development.

## **Appendix A**

## **Advisory Group to Sexuality Education Program**

#### **Terms of Reference**

- 1. Will act in an advisory capacity to the Cape Breton Wellness Centre and the Sexuality Education Program Coordinator throughout the duration of the sexuality education program.
- 2. Act in a consultative capacity by providing their professional advice about sexuality and mental health promotion; knowledge re current literature and programs; knowledge re appropriate community resources.
- 3. Assist with the development of an evaluation methodology for using a mental health promotion approach to sexuality education.
- 4. Meet at agreed upon intervals and times to accomplish the above tasks.
- 5. Will consist of the following:
  - Community Health Promotion Coordinator from the Cape Breton Wellness Centre
  - Program Coordinator for the Sexuality Education Program
  - Public Health Services (preferable a former SERN)
  - AIDS Coalition/ Needle Exchange
  - Whitney Pier Youth Club Director
  - Planned Parenthood of Cape Breton
  - University College of Cape Breton (research and experience with sexuality and mental health issues)

- Youth will initially be involved through more youth friendly means but we will bring youth input to the working group as necessary to collect their much needed advice and expertise.
- As the project develops the advisory group will hope for the input of parent/s either in a similar forum as with youth or with direct representation on the working group.

N	otes
1 74	ULCO

## **Appendix B**

# **Sexuality Education Program Coordinator, Cape Breton Wellness Centre**

### **Job Description**

The Sexuality Education Program Coordinator will be responsible for working with youth to develop a sexuality education program while adopting a mental health promotion approach.

- Engage youth, parents and youth centre staff to assess sexuality education needs;
- Consult with community partners (advisory group) and utilize community resources to assist with planning and implementation;
- Facilitate the implementation of youth designed learning activities;
- Develop and use an evaluation methodology (designed with youth) to measure effectiveness of such an approach to sexuality education;
- Record the process and steps used to develop, implement, and evaluate the program;
- Prepare reports on the process of the program;
- Write a report outlining the total process of using a mental health promotion approach applied to sexuality education in a community based setting.

# **Appendix C**

# **Workplans for Sexuality Education** — **Session #1 Birth Control**

#### **Objectives**

- 1. Youth will learn what birth control methods they are interested in.
- 2. Youth will examine their attitudes about birth control.
- 3. Youth will gain an understanding of the male and female reproductive system and how it works.
- 4. Youth will examine situations they might find themselves in relating to birth control.
- 5. Youth will continue to support themselves and communicate about sexuality issues.

Activities	Myth and reality exercise		
Methods	<b>hods</b> Facilitator called out statements and youth responded. Discussions were he on the correct information.		
Supplies	Fact Sheet, myth and reality sheet		
Activities	ies Situational Questions "male and female thoughts about birth control ".		
Methods	Facilitator handed out scenario sheets on male and female thoughts about birth control. Youth worked in smaller groups to answer questions as if it were themselves. Smaller groups presented back to larger group, their scenarios.		
Supplies	<b>Supplies</b> Scenario sheets, pencils		
Activities	Male and female reproductive systems examination.		
<b>Methods</b> Each youth was given illustrations of the male and female reproductive systems. Youth then broke into smaller groups to discuss the pictures. I group got back together and an interactive discussion was held to determine what is normal and what is not.			
<b>Supplies</b> Pictures of the male and female reproductive systems.			
Activities	How do I use a condom exercise.		
<b>Methods</b> Facilitator called out statements to large group and youth responded true or false. Youth were all given a condom and volunteers used a work penis to show the group how to properly use a condom. Large group discussions were answered.			
Supplies	Fact sheets about condoms, some condoms, true or false sheet, a wooden penis		
Activities	Learning birth control methods.		
Methods	Smaller groups were given sheets on each type of birth control, these groups discussed the types. Joined back in large group and held a question and answer period.		
Supplies	<b>plies</b> Sheets on different types of birth control		
Activities	Homework "in search of condoms " exercise.		
Methods	Youth were provided with questionnaires about where in their community they could find condoms. They were asked to complete these and return them for the next session.		
Supplies	Work sheets for finding condoms		

# Workplans for Sexuality Education — Session #2 Planning a Healthy Future

## **Objectives**

- 1. Youth will learn how to change negative thinking into positive thinking.
- 2. Youth will learn how to communicate better with one another and others.
- 3. Youth will have a better understanding of what they can control and what they can't control in their lives.
- 4. Youth will learn how to make responsible choices.
- 5. Youth will better be able to make decisions on choices that affect their lives.

Activities	activities Positive Power Exercise			
Methods	Youth broke into small groups and facilitator provided sheets on changin negative thinking into positive thinking. Smaller groups discussed how this worked and how it made them feel.			
Supplies	Positive Power Sheets			
Activities	Communication Exercise			
Methods	Youth broke into smaller groups, facilitator handed out sheets containing communication windows. Youth were asked to fill in the lower half of the window on how they would discuss with others relevant topics to youth. We then discussed the results with the larger group. Facilitator gave examples of good communication.			
Supplies	<b>Supplies</b> Communication, Window Sheets			
Activities Exercise on Things you can control and Things you cannot.				
<b>Methods</b> Facilitator gave each participant a worksheet and asked them to fill it in best they could. Youth broke into small groups of 5 and discussed why felt they could not control many things, after discussions many things moved to the can control section.				
<b>Supplies</b> Sheets on things you can control and things you cannot.				
Activities				
Methods	Each member was given a worksheet on decision making, sheets identified a problem that needed a solution. Youth were asked to fill this in and discuss the solution with the larger group.			
<b>Supplies</b> Sheets on decision making.				
Activities	Decision making exercise regarding sexuality.			
Methods	Youth were asked to list three decisions they have made regarding sexuality. They were also asked to list the reasons why they made these choices. Then youth were asked to rethink their decisions and improve thinking, how-why did you make these decisions.			
<b>Supplies</b> Paper and pens				
Activities	Exercise on advantages and disadvantages of decision making.			
Methods	Larger group discussion regarding advantages and disadvantages about decision making, what affected their thinking, why do we think this way.			
Supplies	Flip chart, markers			
Activities	Exercise: a day in the life of a teen			
Methods	Each youth was provided with a worksheet and asked to list all the decisions they make from the time they get up to the time they go to bed. The ones they think about and the ones they do not. Larger group discussed how this affected their day.			
Supplies	Exercise sheets			

## Workplans for Sexuality Education — Session #3 Accessibility to Information and Services

## **Objectives**

- 1. Youth will have a better understanding of what services are available in their community.
- 2. Youth will increase access to services.
- 3. Youth will learn how to utilize the services available.
- 4. Youth will meet and speak directly to service providers in their communities.

Activities	<b>s</b> Searching for appropriate services and organizations.		
Methods	Methods Youth were encouraged to search telephone directories and Cape Breton Directories for organizations they were interested in. Youth were encourated speak to teachers, parents, guidance counsellors in hopes of finding services and organizations of interest to them.		
Supplies	<b>Telephone books</b> , Cape Breton Directory of businesses and organizations.		
Activities	Brochure exercise		
Methods	Youth collected brochures for two weeks and then each youth was given one and presented the information to the larger group.		
Supplies	<b>Supplies</b> Brochures, one for each in the group.		
Activities	vities Information Blitz		
Methods Youth prioritized organizations and decided on five they would like to as guest speakers. Youth designed questions for each speaker. Youth delivered the question to the speakers. Youth organized the club with chairs and equipment needed for each presenter. Youth greeted each and introduced them to the rest of the group. Youth wrote thank-you and delivered them after each session.			
Supplies	Paper, pens, tables, snacks, tea, coffee, table cloths		

# **Workplans for Sexuality Education — Session #4 Relationships**

## **Objectives**

- 1. Youth will have a better understanding of dating pressures and rights.
- 2 Youth will have a better understanding of choosing partners.
- 3. Youth will examine intimacy and commitment.
- 4. Youth will examine what love is and what love is not.

Activities	Exercise in dating pressure lines and assertive responses.	
Methods		
Supplies	Sheets with pressure lines and assertive responses.	
Activities	Group brainstorm session on how to avoid dating situations that make you feel unsafe.	
<b>Methods</b> Large group brainstormed on techniques and ideas for safety on a dat Facilitator listed the responses on a flip chart. Facilitator assisted with sheet on lines youth commonly heard from dating partners.		
Supplies	Flip chart, markers, sheets with lines commonly heard when dating.	
Activities	Exercise on the Dating Bill of Rights.	
Methods	Large group with the help of the facilitator examined the dating bill of rights. Youth discussed these and added to the list.	
Supplies	Bill of Rights, flip chart, markers	
Activities What is important to you exercise.		
Methods	Facilitator supplied all youth with sheets on aspects of a healthy relationship, youth were asked to rank them in order of importance, 1 for very important, 9 for not so important.	
Supplies	Sheets on what is important and what is not. Pens	
Activities	Excercise: examining your dating partner.	
Methods	Youth were asked to examine their last date or relationship or if they did not have one what would their date be like. Youth were asked to rank the eight questions from 1-5 in order of how well they knew their dating partner. Large group discussion followed.	
Supplies	Question sheets, Pens	
Activities	Dating and breaking a relationship exercise.	
Methods	Youth in a large group discussed ways to break off a relationship. Youth were then asked to rate the decisions as good or bad. Large group discussion on how this made the youth feel.	
Supplies	Flip charts, markers	
Activities	Stereotypes exercise	
Methods	Large group discussion about stereotypes, both male and female, how has it been in the past and how is it now.	
Supplies	Sheets on stereotypes both male and female.	

## Workplans for Sexuality Education — Session #5 Getting to know Your Body

## **Objectives**

- 1. Youth will better understand the changes they experience as they grow.
- 2 Youth will examine how to care for their changing bodies.
- 3. Youth will understand what is normal about their bodies and what is not.
- 4. Youth will have a better understanding about sexuality levels and how they change as they mature.

Activities	ities Exercise on the emotional changes youth go through as they grow.	
Methods		
Supplies	Emotional changes sheet	
Activities	Exercise on physical changes.	
Methods	<b>ethods</b> Facilitator provided youth with possible changes and why they occur. A large group discussion was held on the changes the youth have already had.	
Supplies	Physical changes sheet, both male and female	
Activities	Exercise on puberty and the changing body.	
Methods	Facilitator provided youth with true or false question sheets. Youth filled these out individually and then in a large group the answers were discussed.	
Supplies	True or false questionnaire sheets relating to puberty for both males and females.	
Activities	Exercise on the different changes, males and females.	
Methods	Facilitator provided youth with a list of changes on a flip chart and asked youth to decide if they were changes for both male and female or which one they were.	
Supplies	Sheets on male and female changes.	
Activities	Puberty quiz	
Methods	Facilitator provided youth with a quiz and asked them to answer the questions. Larger group discussed the answers.	
Supplies	<b>pplies</b> Puberty quiz sheets	
Activities	es Question and Answer exercise.	
Methods	Youth were encouraged to ask questions regarding the changes they experienced.	

## **Appendix D**

## **Evaluation Strategy**

For the purpose of evaluation, the project has been divided into five components. Each of these components involve a number of activities the youth have been involved in. The five major components are:

- 1. Sexuality Education
- 2. Information Blitz
- 3. Popular Theatre
- 4. Mental Health Promotion and Mental Health Status (self-esteem and sense of mastery)
- 5. Journal Writing

### **Evaluation Strategy**

- A) During each component, youth are asked to reflect on each session. For example, during the week of the information blitz, the youth are asked to reflect on the effect of each guest resource person as well as the parent session at the end of the blitz. The coordinator does this by posing a few specific reflective questions. Youth use their journals to reflect, or go into small groups to discuss the session. These questions mainly focus on whether the session and information presented by the resource person helped to promote their mental health. See sample questions.
- B) Following the completion of each major component (eg. information blitz), there is a written and verbal evaluation of that whole component. Specific written tools have been designed for each component. Youth are asked to individually respond to the questions on the evaluation form or are asked to first work in a small group before completing the questions. They may also be asked to write a few of the questions in their journal to reflect on over a few days and return

- prepared at the next session to fill in the evaluation form. Samples of the written tools for each component are attached.
- C) An overall evaluation of the program from the youth perspective happens on the final session with the youth. The questions posed to youth are intended to determine whether the approach utilized had any effect on the sexuality education. What was that effect? What do the youth think contributed to that effect?
- D) Using the work plan as a guide, the eight identified objectives are evaluated. Were the objectives met and to what extent? What issues were identified as the workplan progressed? What role did community partners play in the project? What is the perception of the program from the perspective of these community partners as well as the staff and Board at the Youth Centre? What are the suggestions and plans for continuing to provide sexuality education using the mental health promotion approach?

#### Sample Questions for Reflection following each session

- 1. How did you feel throughout the session tonight?
- 2. Did you feel encouraged by the session tonight? Why or Why Not?
- 3. What is the most important thing you learned tonight?
- 4. How will that learning help you?
- 5. Do you think you can make a better decision about something after tonight?

## **Sexuality Education**

Youth identified five priority areas for learning:

- 1. Relationships
- 2. Knowing Your Own Body
- 3. Planning a Healthy Future
- 4. Accessibility to information and services
- 5. Birth Control

A short series of questions are asked of the youth in regard to each of these topics. The basic questions are the same, with the specific topic highlighted. These questions are designed to evaluate knowledge, attitude and behavior related to the topic. We are constantly aware of not making the evaluation process a burdensome one for the youth but yet integrate it into discussion by keeping it pointed and concise.

# **Appendix E**

## **Evaluation Questions for Sexuality Education Sessions**

Re	pics focused on: lationships / Knowing your own Body / Birth Control / Planning a ealthy Future / Accessibility to information and services
1.	How did you feel as you learned about?
2.	What did you like about the session?
3.	What didn't you like about the session?
4.	Did you get your questions aboutanswered?
5.	What questions do you still have about?
6.	What is one thing you learned aboutthat you did not know before?
7.	Will you do anything differently as a result of learning about?
	Yes No
Ple	ase tell us about it
I'd	like to tell the coordinator
	THANKS FOR SHARING !!
No	otes

# **Appendix F**

## **Evaluation Questions on Other Program Components**

## Information Blitz

1.	What did you like about having different resource people come into the Centre?
2.	What didn't you like about it?
3.	Who was your favourite speaker?
	Why?
4.	What did you find out about that you didn't know before?
5.	How do you think the guest speakers felt when they were at the Centre?
6.	If you could have the Information Blitz again, would you?
	Yes No OR
	Would you do something different?
	Yes No If yes, what would it be?
7.	What advice would you give those guest speakers if they had to go and talk to other groups of young people?
8.	How did you feel about the parent day?
9.	Why do you think so few parents came?
	Thanks for sharing !!
No	otes

urnal Writing
Did you like having a journal to write in?
Yes No
What did you like about it?
What didn't you like about it?
What kinds of things did you write about in your journal?
Do you think you will keep writing in your journal?
Yes No
Why?
Please write a small paragraph describing what it is you like about having your own journal?
Thanks for Sharing !!
pular Theatre
What do you think about this popular theatre stuff?
Was it fun for you?
Were you embarrassed or nervous at first?
Why?
Did you feel more confident after a few weeks?
Why?
What did you like most about the popular theatre?
What didn't you like about it?
Did you learn anything about sexuality by being involved in the popular theatre?
Thanks for Sharing !!

# **Appendix G**

## **Mental Health Promotion**

At the beginning of this project, you folks described mental health promotion. You said that in order to feel like your mental health is being promoted, you needed to feel certain things. You said you needed to feel:

	<u> </u>
1.	Good inside and in your environment
	Did you feel this way when coming to the Centre for this project?
	Yes No
	Why do you think you felt this way?
2.	Empowered and encouraged
	Did you feel empowered?
	Yes No
	In what way?
	Did you feel encouraged throughout the program?
	Yes No
	Who encouraged you?
	How were you encouraged?
No	otes

	Yes No		
	What information was of most help to you?		
	What other information do you want or need?		
4.	You said you needed to feel free to make your own choices and be responsible for those choices?		
	Did this happen?		
	Yes No		
	Could you give us an example?		
5.	You said you needed to feel accepted for who you are?		
	Were you allowed to be yourself?		
	Yes No		
	In what way?		
	What helped you to feel good or better about yourself?		
	Do you understand yourself any better now?		
	How did the coordinator help you?		

## **Appendix H**

## Mental Health Status: Self-Esteem and Sense of Mastery

As was outlined in the previous document, two measures have been chosen to assess whether there was any change in mental health status throughout the course of the project. They are self-esteem and a sense of mastery. The questions used come directly from the document, Population Mental Health in Canada, by Tom Stephens.

These questions were asked three weeks into the program and again at the conclusion. Youth are asked to respond by indicating the following: strongly agree, agree, disagree, strongly disagree. Code names chosen by the youth were used as identifiers.

#### Self-esteem questions

- 1. You feel you have a number of good qualities.
- 2. You feel you are a person of worth at least to others.
- 3. You are able to do things as well as most people.
- 4. You take a positive attitude toward yourself.
- 5. On the whole, you are satisfied with yourself.
- 6. All in all, you're inclined to feel you are a failure.

#### Sense of mastery

- 1. You have little control over the things that happen to you.
- 2. There is really no way you can solve some of the problems you have.
- 3. There is little you can do to change the important things in your life.
- 4. You often feel helpless in dealing with problems of life.
- 5. Sometimes you feel that you are being pushed around in life.
- 6. What happens to you in the future mostly depends on you.
- 7. You can do just about anything you really set your mind to.

# **Appendix I**

## **Work Plan**

The following is the work plan for developing a sexuality education project using a mental health promotion approach. The work plan is subject to change according to the needs of the youth.

#### Objective #1

To engage youth in identifying their ongoing sexuality education needs.

Activities	Who	When
Bring youth together. Develop questionnaire to assess youth needs. Discuss results of questionnaire. Record needs and planned activities.	Project coordinator and youth.	January 4 to January 22, 1999 and ongoing.

### Objective #2

To consult with other stakeholders in regard to issues of youth sexuality and mental health.

Activities	Who	When
Meet with staff. Meet with parents. Form advisory group of community partners and plan regular meetings.	Project coordinator, youth, staff, parents, advisory group.	January, 1999 and ongoing

### Objective #3

To design learning activities that address youth needs.

Activities	Who	When
Information Blitz, designed and facilitated by youth. Video production, designed and developed with youth. Popular theatre activities.	Project coordinator, youth and community partners.	February and March, 1999

### Objective #4

To increase the knowledge of youth about appropriate resources within their community.

Activities	Who	When
Search phone directories and make phone inquiries to local services. Visit youth health centre. Gather information from school staff (guidance counsellors) Invite guest speakers.	Project coordinator and youth.	Ongoing

## Objective #5

To increase knowledge of and improve accessibility to primary health services within their community.

Activities	Who	When
Identify concerns. Brainstorm with youth for actions to decrease barriers, follow through on youth actions (e.g. meet with health centre staff, medical clinic staff)	Project coordinator and youth.	February and March, 1999

#### Objective #6

To heighten the awareness of youth about factors that affect their mental health.

Activities	Who	When
Discussion groups to help youth express thoughts and feelings that identify factors.	Project coordinator and youth.	February and March, 1999

## Objective #7

Design a plan to continue accessibility to sexuality education using a mental health promotion approach at the Whitney Pier Youth Club.

Activities	Who	When
Youth to develop a resource library. Professional development for youth club staff. Youth will make recommendations for sustainability.	Project coordinator, youth, community partners.	March, 1999

## Objective #8

To evaluate the development of a sexuality education program, using a mental health promotion approach.

Activities	Who	When
Strike an evaluation committee, consisting of advisory group members and youth.  Design a strategy to be used for evaluation.  Implement the evaluation strategy.	Project coordinator, youth, community partners.	Ongoing